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CHURCHWARDENS' REPORT 2016 – 2017 
 
Our annual report sets out the major activities and developments over the past year. We would like 

to begin by thanking our deputy wardens, Margaret Creighton and Jane Donati.  Margaret offered 

to stay on as an ex officio member of the PCC for one year to ensure the smooth transition of the 

churchwardens’ team; she has given many years of faithful service on the PCC and in more than one 

term as churchwarden, and we have benefited enormously from her experience, her pastoral skills 

and good humour. 

We are also grateful to the other members of the Standing Committee, Emma Bresslaw, our 

secretary, and Steve Creasy, our treasurer. Emma keeps meticulous records of all the essential 

administration of the PCC, takes minutes and ensures that our meetings are run according to the 

often-complex rules of the Church of England. 

Steve has once again this year efficiently and professionally managed our budgets, accounts and 

finances. It is a considerable task and he undertakes it willingly and with characteristic attention to 

detail and utter competence. The way in which he presents the accounts is always clear and 

understandable. We must also thank Tony Armstrong, who is our Stewardship Recorder, as well as 

counting, recording and banking our collections each week. 

Nicholas has continued to lead us tirelessly and quietly, supporting all that we do as churchwardens 

and ensuring that all the work of the parish is underpinned by prayer. He takes almost all our 

services, and has continued a tradition of holding morning and evening prayer on weekdays (open 

to all the congregation).  He also introduced night prayer during Advent and Lent. We are delighted 

that James Brown will be joining Nicholas as curate in July and look forward to supporting James in 

his ministry. 

We were pleased to learn that David Halsey, one of our Readers, had been accepted to train for the 

ministry; we are actively supporting David during his training, though, understandably, the demands 

of training on top of a full-time job mean that he has had to step back from his commitments in the 

parish. The other Readers, David Nye and Lauryn Awbrey, continue to offer support to Nicholas. 

Our worship is also enhanced by the music at St John’s. Roger Carter has directed the music for 

more than 40 years, ably supported by the choir, who particularly excel on occasions such as our 

community carol service. The now well-established Junior Choir also continues to flourish and has 

delighted us with some beautifully sung anthems at the monthly all-age services.  Grateful thanks 

go to Terry Charlston, who generously gave of his time to cover Madeleine Venner’s maternity leave, 

thus ensuring the continuity of the Junior Choir.  

On a gloriously sunny weekend in May we opened our doors to the parish and local community 

when we held an Open Day on the Saturday, followed by a special service of Songs of Praise, hosted 

by the BBC’s Pam Rhodes, on the Sunday. On the Saturday, visitors were treated to guided tours 

round the church, flower-arranging demonstrations, and organ recitals and in the church hall there 

was a barbeque and various displays from our church groups. Our Songs of Praise was led by a larger-

than-usual choir and ensemble of musicians drawn from the congregation.  



Continuing on the theme of parish outreach, one of the biggest developments in the past year has 

been our exploration of what to do with the current hall, which has reached the end of its useful 

life. We have been very fortunate to have had a small, dedicated steering group who have consulted 

carefully with existing hall users, the local community, and representatives from the local council 

and the church advisory body and have carried out extensive research into the experiences of other 

churches who have redeveloped their hall. In November, the steering group presented a detailed 

report on their findings, outlining several options for the hall. After careful consideration, the PCC 

agreed to commission a feasibility study to establish what might be possible for a new parish centre. 

A firm of architects has been appointed to produce this study, and we will look forward to exploring 

their findings, and continue to seek God’s guidance on how we can use our facilities to further our 

mission in the parish. 

Alongside the exciting, future-focused activities, the day-to-day work of the parish continues. The 

church and the existing hall require ongoing maintenance, whether that is to do with the heating, leaks, 

light bulbs needing replacement, we are fortunate to have a team of dedicated individuals who take 

pride in our splendid building and in the maintenance and repair of our hall and grounds. We are 

particularly grateful to David Christian and the members of the Fabric Committee and to John Jones, 

who responds to many emergency calls in relation to the hall. 

Thanks also go to Lynn Dolby, who has stepped down after many years of quietly ensuring the supplies 

of coffee tea and biscuits were kept topped up for our Sunday morning coffee time. The many 

volunteers who make and serve the coffee are also among the unsung heroes and heroines of the 

congregation; we are aware that some churches aren’t able to offer coffee every week as help is not 

forthcoming so we don’t take that help for granted. 

At the APCM last year, Jonathan Holt stepped down from his role as editor of the magazine, with 

particular responsibility for the production and control of print; the magazine is an important tool for 

us in our outreach, being delivered free to every home in the parish. Jonathan’s contribution was 

invaluable. Rob Newby has relinquished his role of ensuring the magazine is distributed to the team of 

co-ordinators and then to those who deliver; we are grateful to you all. We are delighted that Steve 

Whiting has stepped forward to take over the distribution. 

Our children and young people are an important and valued part of our community. Junior Church has 

been run for the past five years by Celia Halsey, but with changes to her family and work commitments, 

Celia decided to step down at the end of 2016. Her final nativity service was a brilliant way to end her 

time, and a tribute to Celia’s dedication and creativity. A new group of parents, led by Naomi Burnett 

has now taken over the running of Junior Church and we look forward to seeing how they will grow 

and develop in this new phase.  

At the other end of our age spectrum, the very popular Tea at Three, which takes place in the hall 

once a month, continues to provide companionship, refreshment and entertainment to older 

members of the wider community. Again, we are grateful to the volunteers who collect and bring 

people each month, bake cakes, entertain, wash up, etc., all under the leadership of Margaret 

Creighton. 



Our policy of charitable giving has been maintained and our financial commitment to Embrace, the 

Church Urban Fund, Christian Aid and the St Albans and District Food Bank has continued. A cash 

collection at Harvest went to the Bishop's Harvest Appeal and collections at our Christmas services 

went to Crisis at Christmas. Our thanks to all who continue to contribute items to the Food Bank 

and to those who deliver them on a regular basis. 

And finally, please be assured that we are most appreciative of all the support we have received 

over this past year from everyone who gives of their time and talents to support the work of St 

John’s. Whether or not we have mentioned you by name in this report, we know who you are and 

we thank you. 

 

Mary Jean Pritchard                   James Hillman 
  



 

 
PCC SECRETARY’S REPORT 2016-2017 

 
 

The objective of the PCC  
The aim of the PCC is “to co-operate with the minister in promoting in the parish the whole mission of 
the church, pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical” [PCC(Powers) Measure 1956].  
 
 
The organisation of the PCC 
St John’s Parochial Church Council met six times in 2016– 2017 (start of May – end of April) in May, July, 
September, November, January and March. Attendance at meetings was approximately 80% of the 
maximum possible number of 25. 
 
Prior to each PCC meeting, a Standing Committee meets to draw up the agenda of items to be discussed.  
Approximately two weeks before a meeting, all PCC members receive the agenda, the minutes of any 
sub-committee meetings that have taken place since the last meeting and any briefing documents for 
items under discussion. Within two weeks of a PCC meeting, minutes of that meeting are circulated to 
all members and a copy placed on the noticeboard in the porch. 
 
The PCC devolves much of its work to sub-committees and all members of the PCC are invited to sit on 
one committee all of which meet on a regular basis (or liaise electronically). The sub-committees are: 
Communications, Mission & Evangelism, Ministry & Worship, Pastoral and Fabric. Each committee has 
a chair and secretary and operates within agreed terms of reference, produces written minutes and 
bring proposals to and provide updates at all PCC meetings. This year a new sub-committee has been 
formed, comprised of both PCC members and co-opted members from the congregation to focus on the 
development of a new Parish Centre. The PCC also receives updates from the members of the Deanery 
and Diocesan Synods.  
 
 
Volunteers 
 
A large number of group activities take place at St John’s, led by volunteers of remarkable talent and 
commitment. A brief overview of the range of our activities is given here but many groups publicise the 
details of their activities either in the parish magazine, on the website or in our e newsletter.  The 
spiritual well-being of the children in our parish is met in the crèche, Junior Church, and Youth Group as 
well as the affiliated Brownie pack. We anticipate even more activities for our young church members 
once James Brown, our new curate, joins us in the summer. The Fellowship and Study group have 
continued to meet. Mothers’ Union is active in the parish, Dorcas meet to sew together and the Flower 
Guild to beautify our church. A group of volunteers organise Baptisms and St Luke’s Cell meet to pray 
for the sick. St John’s Visitors go out into the parish and visit those in need of support. They also, together 
with other members of the congregation, host the very popular T@3 once a month, to provide 
companionship and refreshments for the elderly or lonely.   
 
 
May 2016 

 

¶ Mary Jean Pritchard was appointed to act as Lay Vice-Chairman. 



¶ Emma Bresslaw and Steve Creasy were appointed as PCC Secretary and Treasurer 
respectively.  
 
 
 

¶ The Health & Safety Policy with minor updates was presented to the PCC, these were 
approved and the revised policy adopted. 

¶ The success of the recent Open Day and Songs of Praise was recorded 

¶ The Parish Centre Committee reported on its progress in canvassing the views of the 
existing Hall users as part of a wider consultation process 

¶ The Child Protection and Safeguarding Policy was reviewed and adopted. 

¶ The PCC were asked to consider issuing an inclusivity statement. It was agreed that we 
should approach this together with the Parish of Harpenden and some members of the 
PCC agreed to attend a workshop on Human Sexuality at St Nicolas’ Church. 

¶ It was agreed to purchase a new organ for the Lady Chapel using funds from a generous 
legacy. 

¶ David Halsey has been accepted for training for Ordination from September and will 
therefore have to take a back seat in his role as a Reader owing to a raft of new 
commitments. 

 
July 2016 

¶ Jane Donati and Margaret Creighton were appointed as deputy churchwardens (this should 
have been dealt with in May) 

¶ The revised Terrier and Inventory was presented for approval and accepted 

¶ Matt gave a Power Point presentation on the Parish Centre project now that the consultation 
stage was nearly completed. A draft non-technical design brief was circulated and an 
approximate timetable proposed for the next year. 

 
September 2016 

¶ Parish Centre project update with plenty of opportunity for debate and discussion. It was 
acknowledged that the PCC and congregation need to “catch up” with the committee and 
agreed that a shared vision needs to be understood. 

¶ Safeguarding training was arranged 

¶ Compline would be said daily throughout Advent 
 

November 2016 
  

¶ The PCC budget for 2016 and the estimate for the full year of 2016 were discussed and the 
2017 budget was presented to the meeting for approval by Steve Creasy. The PCC 
unanimously approved the 2017 budget. 

¶ Parish Centre project update: - the PCC had been circulated with a draft Option Appraisal 
Document and Design Brief. There was an opportunity again for debate and discussion. The 
PCC agreed to proceed with Option 4 and the Standing Committee were authorized to 
proceed to the next stage and incur the necessary costs in order to instruct architects to 
carry out a feasibility study and prepare draft plans. 

¶ It was agreed to adopt and publish the Inclusivity Statement prepared by the Parish of 
Harpenden 
 



January 2017 
 

¶ Work was ongoing on the new website. 

¶ Parish Centre project update: – 2 firms of architects had been shortlisted. The PCC approved 
the Options Document and also the governance principles. The proposed timetable and 
fundraising principles were also discussed and agreed. 

¶ A new curate, James Brown, has been appointed to join us in July. 

¶ Advent and Christmas services were reviewed 

¶ Nicholas outlined planned services for Lent and Holy Week  

¶ Planning is underway in conjunction with Wheathampstead Deanery for a number of parish 
retreats and away days  
 

March 2017 

¶ The Annual Financial Report and Churchwardens’ report were presented for approval prior 
to the APCM 

¶ Parish Centre Update – MEB Designs Ltd have been appointed as architects to carry out a 
feasibility study. Governance and the composition of working groups was considered 
further. 

¶ It was decided to match funds raised by the congregation for the famine crisis in Africa. 
 
 
PCC Policies 
 

¶ The Health and Safety policy and the Child Protection & Safeguarding Policy are both 
reviewed annually. They are available for viewing on the website. 

¶ Paul Bedding is available to advise and monitor our use and storage of data within the 
church, with regard to the Data Protection Act. 

 
 
Emma Bresslaw 

 
 
 
 
 

  


